Ski for Light, Inc.
Meeting Minutes
Summer Board Meeting
June 26, 2024
Meeting via Zoom

President Coppens called the meeting to order at 8:01 p.m. Eastern Daylight Time. 

Roll Call
Executive Committee: Julie Coppens, President; Sheri Richardson, Vice President; Krista Erickson, Secretary; Tim McCorcle, Treasurer; David Fisichella, Director-at-Large; Nicole Haley, Director-at-Large. All Executive Committee members were present.
Directors: Gregory Andrews; Robert Civiak; Gregory Cox; Judith Dixon; Marion Elmquist; Michael Evelo; Lynee Forsyth; Andrea Goddard; Melinda Hollands; Marie Huston; Karen Ishibashi; Mariano Pacini; Donna Paterson; Brenda Seeger; Amy White; Kevin Whitley; Karen Wood; Susan Zak. Cox and Seeger joined the meeting at 8:22 p.m. Eastern Daylight Time at which point, all Directors were present.
Directors Emeritus Present: Nancy Milsteadt and Larry Showalter
Directors Emeritus Absent: Leif Andol; Einar Bergh; Jean Replinger.
Julie shared greetings from Director Emeritus, Einar Bergh, who was unable to attend the meeting due to the time difference between the U.S. and Norway.
Guest: Cara Barnes, Chair of the Site Selection Committee (joined the meeting at 9:44 p.m. Eastern Daylight Time)

Approval of Minutes
Wood moved and Richardson seconded a motion to approve the minutes from the January 2024 Board meeting. The motion carried unanimously with  Cox and Seeger absent.

Reports Distributed Prior to this Meeting
McCorcle moved and Hollands seconded a motion to include all distributed premeeting reports with these meeting minutes. The motion carried unanimously with  Cox and Seeger absent. [These minutes do not include two Excel spreadsheets, 2025 and 2026 Event Fee PRICING ANALYSIS and Revised book budget in Excel. Additionally, the file Ski for Light pdf Gala Budget was converted into Word which altered some of the formatting].

President’s Report
Julie thanked everyone for their hard work -- SFL has no off-season. 
Committees. Please provide updated committee rosters to Krista. If you are chairing a committee, please meet and bring committee updates to the Fall Board meeting. If any committees need financial resources, please let Nicole know by the end of next week at the latest so that those requests can be included in the budget.
2023 Annual Report. The 2023 Annual Report will be mailed out soon -- it is at the printer waiting on a letter from Julie that will be mailed with it. The letter will take the place of the Spring Appeal Letter and the Annual Report mailing will include a donation envelope. Julie asked for input. Julie will have the letter finished tomorrow. 
Videos. Most of the video project is complete and videos have been received well so far.

Treasurer’s Report
Tim reported the following account balances as of June 26, 2024:
Wells Fargo Checking: $89,846.39;
Wells Fargo Savings: $188,341.47;
PayPal Bank: $5,000.00;
total Cash: $283,187.86;
SFL Endowment managed by BTC: $506,585.25;
Unrestricted Assets managed by BTC: $131,971.75;
Total BTC: $638,557.00.
The Executive Committee authorized a withdrawal of 5.5% ($26,768.00) from the Endowment Fund the amount of which is included in the above-mentioned Wells Fargo account balances.
The last payments for the 2024 International Week event have been made.
The current fiscal year ends on this Sunday (June 30th) and Tim will be closing out the books over the next few months.

Board Election
Karen Wood, Board Development and Elections Committee Chair, explained that after the last Board meeting, a vacancy arose when a newly elected Board member declined to serve and a special election to fill the vacated seat was held. None of the three candidates in the special election received a majority of the votes cast.
Karen (Wood) moved and both Pacini and Andrews seconded a motion that the Board should fill the vacancy. 
After a brief discussion, the motion carried with Dixon, Elmquist, Haley, McCorcle and Whitley voting in opposition. 
Wood moved and Pacini seconded a motion to nominate Michael McCulloch, Lynn Wachtell and Deni Elliott. The motion carried. While Board members voted, Karen (Wood) summarized the report from the Board Development and Elections Committee (BDEC). 
After a round of voting, no candidate received a majority with the most votes received by one candidate tallying eleven. 
Wood moved and Paterson seconded a motion to hold a second round of voting with only the two candidates who received the greatest number of votes in the previous round of voting, Michael McCulloch and Deni Elliott. The motion carried and a second round of voting was held. While votes were being counted, The Budget and Finance Committee report was presented and some aspects of the 2025 Event were discussed. Michael McCulloch was duly elected to the Board – please keep these results confidential until the BDEC chairwoman confirms to the Board that all candidates have been notified of the election outcome.

Budget and Finance Committee
Nicole Haley, Chair of the Budget and Finance Committee (BFC), reported that work on the budget for Fiscal Year 2025 is well underway. Nicole asked that any requests for the FY ’25 budget should be e-mailed to her as soon as possible but by no later than the end of next week. 

2025 International Week Event
Sheri Richardson (Event Chair), reported that she and Nancy Milsteadt (Vice Chair) visited the 2025 Event hotel and ski site earlier this Spring. We will have plenty of hotel space – the biggest challenge will be recruiting guides. Please ask guides to apply. We are planning for a total of 280 people with 120 skiers and 130 guides. It is about a forty-five-minute ride from the hotel to the ski area. Sheri asked for help filling the Social Media Coordinator role on the Event Planning Committee. The first Planning Committee meeting will be held via Zoom and is scheduled for July 14th. 
A brief discussion ensued of the UVU internship program that Deni Elliott will be running. There may be up to six interns with at least two (possibly four) serving as skiing guides. Any intern serving as a guide will have to complete guide training. Julie will share information about the internship program after the meeting. Interns will pay tuition to UVU, Deni is supervising the students at no cost to SFL. SFL is underwriting the cost of meals while interns are working as well as transportation to/from the ski site if needed and opening and closing dinners.
Applications. Sheri explained that applications will go live on August 15th with acceptance letters sent out October 1st and payments due on or around November 15th.

Event Pricing
Prior to the meeting, Tim sent out a spreadsheet analyzing event pricing (not included with these minutes) and an explanation of event pricing and pricing policy. 
Tim explained that SFL Policy A03 - Cost of Participation states in part: “Each year, the event fee charged to attendees shall be determined by the SFL President, in consultation with the SFL Treasurer, the Event Chair and the Chair of the Budget and Finance Committee.
This fee shall completely cover the costs of room and meals, ski trails, and a portion of the costs of other event expenses.”
Not pricing according to that Policy would require Board approval. Based on the information we have now, pricing according to this Policy would result in a $1,405 double occupancy event fee and a $1,890 single occupancy event fee. Those prices would be roughly $530 more than what was charged in 2024, a significant price increase. For the 2025 Event, SFL had to agree to a 160-room room block guarantee which we need to fill because we won’t have an option to reduce this number as we’ve been able to do in past years. The Executive Committee is recommending that, for the 2025 event, the Board waives the Cost of Participation Policy and sets event fees at $1,075 for double occupancy and $1,750 for single occupancy. This assumes forty single occupancy event fees. This would come out to a $84,000 subsidy which would be in addition to the projected event deficit. 
Subsidizing the 2025 event fee at this level would be in support of SFL’s mission and could also provide an opportunity for fundraising. A discussion ensued regarding what should be subsidized and by how much. 
Event applications contain an explanation that event fees are subsidized as well as an option to pay the entire cost but nobody has ever offered to pay that difference in cost. We need to be clearer this year with numbers and possibly include wording in the Summer Bulletin article about the Event fee subsidy. There will still be stipends available.
McCorcle moved and Fisichella seconded a Motion that the Board waive Policy A-3 for purposes of the 2025 Event. Civiak proposed amending the motion to add an instruction for the Policy Committee to re-evaluate that policy. McCorcle accepted the amendment and Elmquist seconded the amended motion. The motion carried unanimously

50th Anniversary
Gala. Prior to the meeting, Marion sent out notes and a projected gala budget. Marion anticipates a lot of interest and support from SONs Foundation and SONs lodges. Save-the-date cards are being sent out beyond SFL’s regular mailing list. There will be ads in Viking Magazine and Norwegian American Magazine. 
A question was raised that, if over 200 people are interested, who can and can’t attend? What would be an ideal percentage of SFL participants and leadership vs. new friends? Marion will look into overflow space as well as nearby hotels. 
If you are sure that you want to attend, please let Marion know. The expectation is that everyone pays for their own ticket. Tickets should be available beginning on August 15th. Nicole explained that the gala is projecting a net loss and some expenses are missing from the provided budget including wine for each table and a tip for the caterer which could be $3,000-$4,000. The costs of canceling are not all known – SFL has paid deposits on the venue and for catering.
Coppens moved and Richardson seconded a motion that the Ski for Light Board authorize a 50th Anniversary Gala to be held in Minneapolis on October 12th. The motion carried with Haley and McCorcle voting in opposition and Paterson and Wood abstaining. 
50th Anniversary Commemorative Book Project. Most of the books can be preordered or ordered on demand. The audio version will likely be produced in DAISY format 

Friends of Ski for Light
We will be sunsetting Friends of Ski for Light at the end of the 2024 calendar year. Starting in 2025, there will be something to replace that -- please share ideas with Julie. Julie is planning to host a Zoom session later this summer to discuss this and other fundraising ideas. We can fundraise for both unrestricted funds and for Endowment funds.

Site Selection
Per their report distributed prior to this meeting, the Site Selection Committee is requesting guidance on several topics.
After a brief discussion, no objections were raised to the Site Selection Committee considering sites requiring two hotels or using tents for lunches. Judy will review relevant policies. 
Multi-year contracts could be consecutive or nonconsecutive. 
Event Dates Outside the mid-January through mid-March Time Frame. There was agreement that December would not be an option. January through mid-April could be an option but snow doesn’t necessarily mean tracks can be set. Dates later in the season could be a problem for the Ridderrenn. We’d need to be sure that a change in timing is to get better snow not just to find open accommodations. Later in the season might help us not compete with downhill skiers for available space. 
Please send any other thoughts on these questions to Cara and the Site Selection Committee.

2026 Event Site
Wood moved and Civiak seconded a motion to hold the 2026 International Week Event at Snow Mountain Ranch in Granby, Colorado. The motion carried unanimously. Julie reminded the Board that decisions on future sites are confidential until SFL is ready to make that decision known.

MIP Program Acceptance Criteria
Based on the information she distributed prior to this meeting, Nicole is seeking clarification from the Board for event applications that the MIP Program serves sit-skiers. Nicole is requesting that the Board consider adopting a Motion that SFL’s MIP Program serves sit-skiers and that clarification will be reflected in 2025 event applications. Wood moved and McCorcle seconded a motion that SFL’s MIP Program serves sit-skiers and that clarification will be reflected in 2025 event applications. The motion carried unanimously.

Upcoming Meetings:
Initial Event Planning Committee Meeting via Zoom, July 14th;
Zoom on fundraising (date TBD)
BFC will host an info session on the proposed budget via Zoom once the budget is finalized (date TBD)
On-site Event Planning Committee meeting Sept. 13th  
Fall Board Meeting. Julie is looking at the weeks of Sept. 22nd or Sept. 29th. 
Julie will send out a few possible dates for a Zoom meeting about fundraising and for the Fall Board meeting.

Adjournment
Haley moved and McCorcle seconded a motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:02 p.m. Eastern Daylight Time.


Board Development and Elections Committee Report to the Ski For Light Board
Summer Board Meeting, June 26, 2024


Hello friends on the board
The BDEC has been hard at work on several topics. Below please find an update on each of them
:Special Election
We received 19 votes. Five board members did not vote.
There were three well qualified  candidates running for one vacant seat.
After counting the ballots there was no winner as none of the candidates received votes from the majority of the members voting. Our bylaws state that no one can be elected to the SFL board without receiving a vote from the majority of the members voting at that election.
The BDEC consulted with the president and decided that we should hold another election at the summer board meeting. 
The BDEC decided that the new election should take place using one of the two options below:
All three candidates are on the ballot
or
Only the two candidates with the most votes in the original election are on the ballot.

The BDEC and the president believe that the full board should vote on which option we adopt. 
The board will first vote on which of the voting options above we will utilize.
We will hold the election at the summer board meeting 
We will vote by texting or emailing our choice(s) to Nancy Milstead, SFL board member emeritus

[Nancy’s contact information redacted]

Please enter Nancy’s contact information into your contact list ahead of the meeting so that voting will be as quick as possible.
If the board decides to vote on a ballot containing all three candidate names and there is still not a clear winner then we will hold another vote and this time we will only include the two candidates with the most votes on that ballot.
We will continue with board business while Nancy is counting the votes. She will announce the results when they are available at the meeting.
Please reread through the candidate’s statements prior to the summer board meeting in order to refresh your memory regarding the candidate’s qualifications.
Please hold the results of the election confidential until July 1 in order to give the BDEC time to contact the candidates to notify them regarding the results.

Term Limits
The BDEC would like to thank all of you who attended the Term Limits Zoom Meeting. We were impressed with all of the ideas that were shared and all of the thoughtfulness that went into your suggestions for improving the term limits proposal. 
We have met and gone over all of the ideas and suggestions presented. We are now working on how to best change the proposal to include your input.
We hope to send the revised proposal to board members as soon as we can. Unfortunately that will not be possible by the summer board meeting.
When the revised proposal is ready we will send it to the board for further comment.
We will send you the final draft of the proposal before the Fall board meeting.
At the Fall SFL board meeting The BDEC will ask the board to vote on having term limits for the SFL board based on the proposal that we have developed. 
If we get a majority vote on having term limits for the SFL board then the BDEC will ask the Constitution and Bylaws Committee to draft the changes that will need to be made to the Constitution and Bylaws to make term limits a reality For the SFL board.
Prior to the  annual meeting in January, 2025 the Constitution and Bylaws Committee will send the changes to the Constitution and Bylaws to the board members for their review.
At the annual meeting in January, 2025 there’ll be a vote to approve these changes to the Constitution and Bylaws. 
It will take a two thirds vote to pass these changes. Therefore every vote will be important to reinstate term limits for the Ski For Light board..
The BDEC appreciates all of the support that we have received for term limits from members. We strongly believe that term limits are essential for a strong, effective and healthy board of directors at Ski For Light.

Board Training
The BDEC is working on developing training topics and identifying trainers for 2025. 
We encourage the board to vote for funding for board member training in our upcoming budget.
If any member has a training  topic which you would like for us to consider please let us know. You may send your ideas to Karen Wood at [e-mail address redacted] 

Exit Interviews
The BDEC has received six exit interviews. Three are from board members who left service in 2020 or 2022. Three are from members who left service in 2024.
We are in the process of compiling all of the information into a report that we will share with the board prior to the Fall board meeting
We believe that there is valuable feedback in these interviews which we can learn from  and which will help us to grow as a board.  

One of our responsibilities on the BDEC committee is to engage in ongoing efforts to recruit outstanding SFL attendees to serve on the board. To that end we continue to keep our eyes and ears open and to reach out to possible candidates. We plan to hold an Apres Ski Session. which will serve as an open house for anyone at SFL who would like to meet board members and learn about what being on the SFL board is all about. If you would like to be in on the fun please let us know by writing to Karen Wood at [e-mail address redacted]
If you have any suggestions for individuals that you think might be great candidates for board service please send along your recommendations to us at[e-mail address redacted] 
We keep a running list of possible candidates and the longer it is the better. 
In service
The Board Development and Elections Committee
Karen Wood chair
Krista Erickson
Greg Andrews
Donna Paterson
 


Budget and Finance committee report
Nicole Haley
Hello fellow board members -

The budget and finance committee has been working on developing the budget for FY25, which starts 7/1/2024. The budget is not ready for board approval at this time, but we hope to have it to the board for approval in late July. The delay is related to needing more accurate numbers for some of the key drivers of our event budget, which we are waiting on third parties for. We thank you for your patience. 

We also anticipate meeting with the custodian of our endowment funds for an annual performance update in the next month or so. 

We will be voting on some budget items separately at the 6/26 board meeting, the budget for the 50th anniversary gala and the budget for the 50th anniversary book project, as both projects need board approval to move forward. I expect these to be sent out separately by their owners, but if they have not been sent out by tomorrow I will share with the board the most recent versions that have been shared with me as a starting point for the discussion. 

This is the full report and there is no attachment. 

Thanks. 

Nicole Haley


SFL Event Prices
Tim McCorcle
Greetings fellow SFL Board Members,
Julie asked me to provide some background information on the 2025 event fees. SFL Policy A03 directs the SFL president, in consultation with the SFL Treasurer and the chairs of the Event Planning committee and the Budget and Finance Committee, to determine an event fee that covers the costs of lodging, meals, ski trails, and a portion of other event expenses. Based on Policy A03, the 2025 event prices would be $1,890 for a single-occupant room and $1,405 for a double-occupant room. For comparison, the event fees for this year’s event in Rhinelander were $1,250 and $875 for single- and double-occupant rooms. I have pasted below my signature block a table with the fee calculation and attached an Excel file with these calculations and the rates upon which the calculations are based.
During its June 11 meeting, the Executive Committee discussed the sharp increase in event fees as calculated according to policy A03. WE acknowledged that there will be a step up in quality of meals and lodging at the 2025 event and that some event fee inflation is inevitable. However, we are concerned that such significantly higher event fees will make the event prohibitively expensive for prospective participants. In addition, we have a 160 room block commitment in our contract with the Marriott, which translates to approximately 280 participants staying at the hotel during the event week. We are concerned about our ability to meet that commitment with event fees of $1890 and $1,405. We reviewed our relatively healthy financial position thanks to the ongoing generosity of our donor community and to not staging event in 2021 and 2022. We discussed the role of the International week plays in bringing guides, skiers, and volunteers together to fulfill the mission of Ski for Light. We concluded that it is appropriate for SFL to use some of its financial resources to subsidize the 2025 events fees. We recommend to the SFL Board of Directors that SFL Policy A03 be waived for the 2025 International Week and set the event prices at $1,075 for a double-occupant room and $1,750 for a single-occupant room. WE estimate the dollar value of this subsidy to be $$84,800. The table below details the calculation.
 
Marriott Single
 Marriott Double
 TOTALS
Proposed 2025 Event Fee
    1,750.00
     1,075.00
 
across the board Event Fee subsidy per attendee
        140.00
         330.00
 
Assumed attendees in each category
               40.
              240.
            280.00
Net effect on event bottom line with subsidy
  (5,600.00)
(79,200.00)
    (84,800.00)
I am looking forward to discussing this more at tomorrow’s Board meeting,
Best,
Tim
Event Fee Calculations per Policy A03
 
2025 - Provo
 
2026 - snow Mountain Ranch
 
Item
Marriott Single
Marriott Double
Indian Peaks Single
Indian Peaks Double
Aspenbrook/Silver Sage Single
Aspenbrook/Silver Sage Double
Room
        973.00
         486.50
 
       889.00
       444.50
       714.00
       357.00
MEALS
        649.30
         649.30
 
       565.00
       565.00
       565.00
       565.00
Event Room & Board
    1,622.30
     1,135.80
 
   1,454.00
   1,009.50
   1,279.00
       922.00
Sales Tax
                 -  
                  -  
 
         87.24
         60.57
         76.74
         55.32
Hotel Service charge
        113.05
         113.05
 
                -  
                -  
                -  
                -  
        
Trail Pass
          81.00
           81.00
 
                -  
                -  
                -  
                -  
SFL Administrative Fee
          75.00
           75.00
 
         75.00
         75.00
         75.00
         75.00
        
Event Fee, unrounded
    1,891.35
     1,404.85
 
   1,616.24
   1,145.07
   1,430.74
   1,052.32
        
Event Fee, rounded to nearest $5
    1,890.00
     1,405.00
 
   1,615.00
   1,145.00
   1,430.00
   1,050.00
Policy A03 - Cost of Participation
Purpose
To adequately cover costs of event meals and lodging and a portion of other event expenses.
Policy
Each year, the event fee charged to attendees shall be determined by the SFL President, in consultation with the SFL Treasurer, the Event Chair and the Chair of the Budget and Finance Committee.
This fee shall completely cover the costs of room and meals, ski trails, and a portion of the costs of other event expenses.
Because "cost of participation" has a major impact on the total budget, establishing this cost shall be an integral part of developing the annual budget.
January 27, 2023


MIP acceptance to events
Nicole Haley via groups.io
to sfl-board
Hello fellow board members -

After this year's event an ad hoc committee was convened to discuss who we serve in the MIP program. Historically we have served mobility impaired individuals who use sit skis, though this year we had applicants who would have used different types of equipment that we do not have or have experience with. The group decided to recommend to the board that we clarify both on our website and application, and codify in our acceptance policy, that we serve sit-skiers only in our MIP program. This is because we have the relevant equipment and training to do that well, and can best provide a good and safe experience for both skier and guide using sit-skis. Other programs may be more suitable for people with different needs, and many are available. 

We have not made a formal request to the policy committee yet and that will be forthcoming. In light of the fact that applications will go live over the summer we'd like to seek board approval to make this change now to this year's applications, with a request for a formal policy change to follow. The current policy can be found here: https://www.sfl.org/board/policy/pb03.html


Ski for Light, Inc.
Guide Recruitment Committee Report
June 26 2024 Board Meeting

The current Guide Recruitment Committee Members are:

Scott Bertrand
John Elliott
Marie Huston
Marie Pacini
Karen Ishibashi

The main work of this committee is Guide Recruitment for our Soldier Hollow 2025 event.

Since it’s currently Summer, there has been no official active work recruiting by the Guide Recruitment Committee.

Karen Ishibashi spent a week volunteering for an event in Soldier Hollow early Mar  2024.  She spoke with several local volunteer residents, and passed along information related to Ski For Light, while attempting to recruit Local Guides for our 2025 event.   She will follow-up during the 3rd quarter of 2024.

Future plans:  

Past recommendations which we will again utilize:

1. Set up a schedule for updating the Guide Recruitment Committee of the current number of Guide Applicants once applications are open.  This could be via the Guide Applications Coordinator, or maybe directly from a Salesforce report.   This information will help the committee know how much further effort is required to keep recruiting to meet our required number of Guides.

2. I know our Guide Application is long, but perhaps we can add 1 more question:

“Do you have a friend/ski colleague who you would recommend as a potential SFL Guide?”
The Committee would be happy to directly contact these people, and answer any questions they may have.  We all ask this question of our friends, but directly asking this question on the application form may more sharply focus the applicant on other potential guides.


General Comments:


1. Local Guides: It seems that having a good turn-out of local guides would be great.  They are enthusiastic about their ski area, and potentially could provide interesting local information to all skiers and guides.
We will concentrate on this.
If anyone has contacts in the Midway area, please send the information to any member of the Guide Recruitment Committee.


Questions:

1. How many guides are required for the 2025 event at Soldier Hollow?
2. Is there a “cut off “ number, after which there should be no more effort put into recruitment of guides?
3. Are there cases of a Guide applicant being rejected?  If so, what were the reasons?



SFL VIP Recruitment Committee
Report/Plan for June 2024 Board Meeting
Chair: Melinda Hollands
Members: Karen Burke, Judy Dixon, Bob Hartt, Rod Maccoux, and Kevin Whitley
The VIP Recruitment Committee members have begun recruitment efforts a few months earlier than in previous years. This effort is to try to get the word out prior to the mid-August application go live timeframe. In recent years, our announcements were often published in the Fall, and often  VIP applications were already in a wait list situation. Each member of our committee sends a abbreviated News Release for our 2025 Event along with an e-mail asking that the agency post or publish the announcement in upcoming publications.  In addition, we offer to provide a zoom informational session about SFL if requested. In addition, our committee plans to contact two VIPs from Utah who attend SFL regularly to ask them for ideas of local agencies or groups that we could notify about SFL.

Below are the contacts we are making organized by which member is going to make the contact.

Bob Hartt
[bookmark: _Hlk156209136]	ACB Chapters in and around UT
National Industries for the Blind includes 77 affiliated agencies

Judy Dixon
	Talking Book Libraries in and around WI
	ACB Chapters in and around UT
		
Rod MacCoux
DVR in UT and surrounding states??
Vision Forward
	Aqua Paws in Madison, WI

Karen Burke
	Second Sense in Chicago
	Visionawares website through APH
		\National Sports Center for the Disabled (NSCD) in Winter Park CO
		Leader Dogs for the Blind

Melinda Hollands
6-5-24	NFB Braille Monitor
6-5-24	ACB Braille Forum
	Delta Gamma
 Chicago Lighthouse

Kevin Whitley
NFB State Presidents in and around UT


Notes from…SFL Recruitment and Acceptance Issues Meeting
Tuesday, Feb. 27, 2024
8:00 pm EST via zoom
This meeting was requested by the VIP Recruitment Committee, chaired by Melinda Hollands, at our Annual Board meeting in Rhinelander. Attendees for this meeting include VIP, MIP and Guide Recruitment Chairs and Application Coordinators, 2024 and 2025 Event Planning Chairs and co-chairs, and previous and now current Executive Committee Members.

Acceptance Criteria: 
	First come, first serve? Or set deadline for applications and then a set time to send out acceptances? Larry described acceptances in waves.
Identify acceptance priorities (Planning Committee, Board members, first and second year, foreign  participants)and then those who have contributed: Do we publish this prioritization list when applications go live, or explain the time line or just be clearer about it amongst those involved in this area of service?? Larry suggested a statement such as “Applicants will be notified about their acceptance status beginning on November 1, and no later than November 30", with acceptance priority given to first and second time applicants and to those responsible for organizing and conducting the event.
NOTES: All seemed to agree that priority should be given to applicants who are Board or Planning Committee members, first and second year participants, and those who are contributing to Ski for Light in some way. Discussion was held but no definitive decision on whether or not to prioritize foreign applicants.   We discussed the importance of the VIP, MIP, Guide, and Other coordinators maintaining flexibility to make decisions about acceptances in varying circumstances. All seemed in agreement to discontinue the “First Come, First Accepted” method of accepting participants as soon as they apply. We talked about accepting applicants in waves and setting dates when applications would be received and processed. This variation in how we have processed applications would be identified in the communications announcing when applications go live, on the SFL website,  as well as in a summer Bulletin Article. People liked the way Larry worded this in his statement above.


Application go live, Acceptance notification,  and Payment  timelines
	Currently applications are available in early August, acceptance notification is ongoing, and payment deadline is Dec. 1. If we chose to accept on a specific date, when should that be? Should we move up payment deadline in hopes that an earlier deadline would determine those who are committed to attending in order to make space for potential waiting lists? Once these dates are determined, Recruiters can determine the timing of their efforts which may be earlier than in the past few years.
NOTES: We talked about applications going live August 15, Acceptance letters start being sent October 1 and final acceptance letters  be sent by November 1, and payment would be due November 15. Again, the various Coordinators can work with exceptions. There would be no discount for early payment, especially for the 2025 Event
 Recruiters, knowing this time line, can start recruitment efforts earlier. For VIP Recruitment, announcements submitted for publication in agency newsletters could be sent in the spring for publication in summer issues, rather than Fall issues. Perhaps agencies such as NFB and ACB, would be willing to send e-mail blasts in the Fall as reminders.
In terms of Guide Recruitment, it is felt that earlier recruitment in the winter before the event would be preferable to capture skier’s attention while they are participating in the sport. This is possible this year as Julie already has made a Guide Recruitment flyer and Cara is finalizing the 2025 News Release. Suggestions were made to have more frequent and regular contact via e-mail with guides . These e-mail communications could include a thank you note from Guide Trainers, a thank you from the Event Chair and/or President perhaps including our new video this year, addition to the list serve for the Bulletin and other SFL communications. These intermittent and consistent communications were referred to as a “drip campaign“ and would include info such as when applications will be available, reminders to apply, count downs to important deadlines, etc.  Another suggestion to aid with recruitment and marketing was to include information about snow making capabilities at our event site, and possibly including a link to videos from that site.      


Cap on number of participants acceptable
	The number of VIPs and MIPs that may be accepted needs to be coordinated with the number of Guides accepted. In addition, there may be other restrictions such as space at our accommodation or skiing site. If there are limiting factors, can we identify the anticipated cap at the beginning of the application process? And if there are no limiting factors, then the number of VIPs and MIPs would depend on how Guide applications are going. This process would be fluid until the deadline for application ends and the acceptances are announced, if we choose to set such time lines.  
NOTES: If there will be a cap on the number of applicants that will be accepted due to space limits, etc, then the number of spots available will be announced when applications go live. Usually this is a fluid process since the number of VIPs and MIPs that can be accepted is dependent on the number of guides available. The reverse of this could, and actually in the past has been   true. Most involved in the acceptance process commented that this is a very fluid process and numbers change frequently.  


Focus on recruitment near site
Should recruitment efforts focus more heavily on the state or area near where the event will be held? If so, do applications from that area get priority acceptance status? 	
NOTES: We talked about focusing some, but not all, recruitment efforts on the area where the event will be held. Applicants from that area would not necessarily be prioritized due to their location, but rather if they are on the Board, involved in planning, or are first or second year applicants.


Payments,
	How strongly should we stick to the payment deadline so that those on wait list can move up if someone accepted has not paid? Deposits have been used in the past, but this adds administrative work. Should participants get a discount if they pay early or on time, particularly guides who tend to be late in applying? This could also add to administrative challenges. 
NOTES: There was much discussion on this topic reflecting many attempts from the past to address this. One decision was that there will not be discounts for those that pay early for the 2025 Event. We set a deadline goal of payments being due November 15, and the various Coordinators could choose to send reminders at perhaps 30 days following acceptance.



Ski for Light, Inc.
Site Selection Committee Report
June 26, 2024 Board of Directors Meeting


The current Site Selection Committee consists of Cara Barnes, Bob Civiak, Lynee Forsyth, Marie Huston and Nino Pacini. While the core committee is small, the intent is to involve others in site selection activities as needed.

In the fall of 2020, the Committee created a Proposed Site Information form on Google Docs for use by members of the Ski for Light community to suggest a possible venue (https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSdlJyP6hLhYjogfEpK6AlnwpPhOySo_5MJSsDeRkX3yGkFq8Q/viewform?vc=0&c=0&w=1&flr=0). The form has been promoted in the Ski for Light Bulletin but to date, there have been 0 responses and it is recommended that the form be discontinued.

In February and March of 2024, the Committee revised both the hotel and ski area RFPs (Request for Proposal). Copies of these documents can be found on the Board Member Information and Materials page https://www.sfl.org/board/.

In addition to contacts mentioned below, the Committee has reached out to the following over the past few months:
Visitadirondacks.com
Lake Placid Visitors Bureau
Mt. Bachelor Nordic Center
Bozeman Area Chamber of Commerce
Inn at Silver Creek
Go Tahoe North
Visit Anchorage


2026
Granby, Colorado
In March 2024 Snow Mountain Ranch provided a proposal for the 2026 Event. The dates would be January 29 – February 8, 2026 and the proposal includes all 79 rooms in Indian Peaks Lodge, all 47 rooms in Aspenbrook Lodge, and 24 rooms in Silver Sage Lodge. Prices are as follows:

Indian Peaks Lodge 			$127.00 per room per night
Aspenbrook and Silver Sage Lodge	$102.00 per room per night
 
Breakfast				$20.50 per person
Lunch					$24.50 per person
Dinner					$39.50 per person
Continental Breakfast			$18.50 per person


Bozeman, Montana
Crosscut Mountain Sports Center near Bozeman, Montana, has expressed interest in hosting a 2026 event but has not made a proposal. Crosscut has 45 km of trails and is approximately 17 miles northwest of Bozeman. There is no building large enough for the group to have lunch, so tents and portable toilets would be needed. According to Discover Montana (https://discoveringmontana.com/montana/most-snow) the average snowfall in Bozeman is 63 inches a year.

The Best Western Plus Grantree Inn in Bozeman has meeting and banquet space but cannot accommodate the group in 2026 unless the event was held at the end of December through the first week in January. The Grantree can accommodate the group in 2027 although Crosscut is not willing to commit that far in advance. The hotel has 120 guest rooms, so a neighboring hotel would need to be used for overflow.

The Kimpton Armory Hotel in Bozeman has expressed interest and is offering a room rate of $249 per night for dates from January 8 to January 18, 2026. The hotel is in an old armory building with an Art Deco façade. The hotel has banquet and meeting space but only 122 guest rooms. There is a hotel directly across the street that could be an overflow option.


Updates on Other Venues
In 2020 Dustin Hite, owner of the Osceola Ski and Sport Resort in Osceola, New York, expressed interest in hosting a future event. The ski area has a lodge that seats 90 people with a porch area where some additional outdoor seating could be located. There are approximately 20 km of groomed trails with the hope of some future expansion. The nearest lodging that could accommodate the group is Turning Stone Resort Casino.  While the distance between Turning Stone and the ski area is further than ideal (approximately 49 minutes, 37.3 miles per Google), the venue may be worth a look. According to the Weather Atlas (www.weather-atlas.com) there are 88.5 snowfall days throughout the year, and 46.89" of snow is accumulated.

In June 2023 a positive response was initially received from Kincaid Park in Anchorage, Alaska. The Nordic Skiing Association of Anchorage (NSAA), who grooms the trails at Kincaid, indicated that there are typically no open weekend dates during the season, and that the main hurdle is with Middle and High School district races. Other events are typically scheduled around School District race schedules which are not available until the summer before school starts. Attempts to come up with workable alternatives have not gone anywhere to date. 

Initially staff at Mt. Van Hoevenberg, near Lake Placid, New York, expressed interest in hosting a future event and provided some general logistical information, but in April 2024 indicated that they do not have the facilities that meet our trail requirements for the event, so will not be able to host the event. The Crown Plaza Lake Placid no longer rents meeting space or provides banquet services. Room blocks cannot be reserved more than 50 weeks in advance. The Lake Placid Visitors Bureau manages a fairly new convention/event center which can accommodate the group for meetings and banquets, but there is no hotel within walking distance to the convention/center that can house the entire group. While Lake Placid claims an average annual snowfall of 104 inches (www.usclimatedata.com) it is not an option at this time.


Discussion
The combination of a hotel with enough sleeping and meeting space and a ski area with a building large enough to house the group for lunch, not to mention adequate snow, is becoming harder and harder to find. In addition, our mid-January through mid-March event time frame competes for resources when downhill ski areas are nearby. The Site Selection Committee requests that the Board provide some clear direction regarding the following.

· Consideration of event dates outside the mid-January through mid-March time frame
· Use of two hotels on a more routine basis
· Use of tents and portable toilets on a more routine basis
· Limiting event size on a more routine basis
· Multi year contracts as a way to possibly reduce costs, improve event appeal to the venue and lessen the complexity of negotiating a new contract each year


Respectfully submitted by Cara Barnes


Publicity & PR Committee
Marie Huston
to sfl-board
Hello SFL BOD! 
Just a few items from the Publicity & PR Committee. I will be serving as the Publicity & PR person on the planning committee. Joining me on the committee is Melinda Hollands. If you have interest in sharing our story & joining this committee, please reach out to me. 
This is working in conjunction with our SFL social media experts (Julie & Leslie) our guide & vip recruitment committees, and excited to share the big plans for our 50th Anniversary celebration!! 
Attached here you will find this year’s press release & fact sheet (as both word & pdf files) Thank you Cara for putting these together. 
Remember if you the press reaches out to about SFL, please bring myself and Julie into the conversation. 
See you all tomorrow! 
Marie


SFL 50th Anniversary Celebration Dinner Event
Marion Elmquist 
The purpose of the 50th anniversary celebration, or gala, is to celebrate a successful and unique all volunteer- program that provides a week-long cross-country skiing event for visually and mobility impaired adults.
It is not intended as a fundraiser, but as a celebration and friend-raiser.  Will we ask for donations during the event?  Most certainly.  But, as a non-profit consultant for more than 3 decades tells me, there is no reliable way to estimate what amount of donations an event will bring in. 
In the fall of 2005, Suzanne Brown, with my assistance and Larry Showalter’s, a gathering was held at the New York apartment of Robert Dall, a friend of VIP Richard Casey.  We had no way of knowing what we would get in terms of donations; there was no way to predict.  But, that event raised $10,725.  Several of the donors continued to donate.   The Flatley Foundation donated $1,000 at that event.  They have continued to donate annually since 2009. To date the total amount of their donations is $359,000.
For the 50th celebration at Norway House, we plan to sell 200 tickets (25 well-spaced tables of 8) priced at $100 each; we could guesstimate that perhaps 50 of those paid attendees would be making additional donations or pledges averaging $100 each, for a donation total of $5,000 on top of the $20,000 ticket income.  We may hold a raffle, which could bring in anywhere from $100 to $1,000 or more.
We will have the 2023 SFL annual report on the dinner tables and there will be a QR code via which folks can make donations.  We will have a person at a table taking donations.  We will also be taking orders for the commemorative book.  Again, there is no way to estimate how many will be sold.
It has been discussed that Ski for Light could buy two bottles of wine for each table; at $10 a bottle, the cost to SFL would be $500.
The bar will be a cash bar, managed by Norway House, using their bartenders.  Wine, beer and soft drinks will be available.
Ron Stubbings, international president of Sons of Norway, has been invited, as are some staff members of Sons of Norway who have continued to be helpful to SFL.  Also, the president of the Sons of Norway Foundation, which is the entity that makes contributions to Ski for Light, has been invited. They will pay for their tickets.
We are working on an invitation to the incoming ambassador from Norway to the U.S.  It is likely that she will attend. 
Ads promoting the event will be running in the Sons of Norway Viking magazine in two issues and in the Norwegian American newspaper, published by Norway House.
The expense budget for the gala is attached.  As explained above, donation expectations are simply a guessing game and so to add an income estimate is like throwing darts at a board.  But, given past experience, my guess is that donations and possible underwriting plus the $100 a plate, will more than cover the cost of the event. 


2024 Ski for Light 
Gala Budget
\
Venue rental Norway House Includes security No valent parking $2,000.00
Ticket 
Registration
$1 per ticket Norway House 
handling all ticket 
purchases and 
event registration
Event registration 
desk staffed by 
Norway House
$200.00
Save the date & 
invitations
$1200 each $2400.00
Ads in Norwegian 
Anerican
Running in two 
issues
Paper and online Design included $1560.00
Sons of Norway 
Viking Ad
One ad at this time Gratis, per trade 
out agreement
$0.00
Food Elmo Catering Includes staff and 
all dishes and 
flatware
$10,500.00
Linens Elegance Events Tablecloths, 
napkins and set up
$1,100.00
Decorations $500.00
MC Transportation $1400.00
AV Equipment $2,912.36
Pianist $100.00
Menu & Program 
Printing
Kinkos $150.00
Bar Cash bar Norway House 
provides staf
$0.00
Total $22823.00
